At a meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois, held Thursday, October 15, 2009, at the hour of 1:30 p.m. in the Municipal Building, 150 West Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois with the following members present:    

Mr. Ed Hennessy
Mr. William Ferguson

Mr. Charles Graham (Chairman Pro-Tem)  

Ms. Elizabeth Nevarez

Ms. Denise Powers

Mr. Jim Riggs                           

Absent:

Ms. Christine Merriman
Chairman Hennessey announced that the following petition was tabled:

PETITION 2009-44:    A Special Use Permit to allow truck trailer and cargo container 

storage, located at 2851 Mound Rd.
Thereupon the following matters were heard by the Zoning Board of Appeals:
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PETITION 2009-58:    A Special Use Permit to allow operation of a children’s daycare, located at 915 W. Jefferson St.
Mr. Jackson read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in the petitioner, Ms. Staci Martin, Joliet, Illinois, and owner of the property, Mr. Art Mierzycki, Joliet, Illinois. 
The play area will be located in the side-yard and the bird bath currently in the side-yard will be removed.  No one will be living at the property.  Ms. Martin has been in the daycare business for 3 years.    
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition, and no one came forward.
Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to approve the petition, and Ms. Nevarez seconded the motion, which passed with 6 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Ferguson, Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.                    

Petition 2009-58 was approved with six aye votes.
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PETITION 2009-59    A Special Use Permit to allow co-location of a cellular communication antenna and associated ground equipment, located at 804 E. Cass St.


Mr. Jackson read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in the petitioner Mr. Steve Hedges, Universal Site Acquisition, Inc., Chicago, Illinois, representing Cricket Communications.                    

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Robert Kapteyn and Ms. Maria Kapteyn, Bissell St., Joliet. Il.  Mr. Kapteyn lives across the street from this cell tower.  Mr. Kapteyn had opposed the original proposal to erect this cell tower because of possible exposure to radiation. There are signs posted on the fence around the tower stating that there is radiation.  The property is not well maintained and littered with glass and weeds, and there is a loud hum coming from the area.  Mr. Kapteyn is strenuously opposed to erecting more cell towers and adding antennas.  Ms. Kapteyn complained that she and her husband have numerous ailments and blames the telecommunication tower for their poor health.    

Mr. Hedges provided Mr. and Ms. Kapteyn with literature that contains information regarding the safety of the telecommunications tower and equipment, and a list of agencies that can be contacted for further information.  

Ms. Powers requested that the owner of the property be contacted regarding the maintenance of the property.  Mr. Jackson will turn the request over to the Neighborhood Services Division for a property maintenance sweep of the entire area.
According to Mr. Hedges the cell tower or the weatherized equipment shelter do not make any noise.  It was concluded that the humming noise is coming from the air conditioned buildings surrounding the property which are used by other companies to house equipment.   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Ms. Powers moved to approve the petition, and Mr. Graham seconded the motion, which passed with 6 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Ferguson, Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.
Petition 2009-59 was approved with six aye votes.
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PETITION 2009-60   A Special Use Permit to allow a 320 ft. high microwave communication tower, located at 2500 Patterson Rd.

Mr. Jackson read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in the petitioner Mr. Dave Godwin, Union Pacific Rail Company, Rochelle, Illinois.                  

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Ferguson moved to approve the petition, and Ms. Powers seconded the motion, which passed with 6 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Ferguson, Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.     

Petition 2009- 60 was approved with six aye votes.
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PETITION 2009-46:    A series of Variations to allow continuation of 2 single-family residential structures on one lot, located at 510 - 510 ½ Florence Ave.  

Mr. Jackson read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Matthew G. Bertani, attorney representing the petitioner, Joliet, Illinois.
The properties have been in their present state since the 1940’s.  The two properties are side-by-side, and the owner has no intention of building on the eastern most lot.  A prior variance was approved for 30 years and is due to expire in 2011.  The petitioner is requesting that the variance be approved indefinitely.  Other variances of a similar nature have been approved by the board in the past.   It is understood that if the property becomes a nuisance, the variation could be revoked.  Violations noted on the inspection report will be corrected by December 2009.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition (including all conditions), and Mr. Ferguson seconded the motion, which passed with 6 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Ferguson, Graham, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.
Petition 2009-46 was approved with six aye votes.

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal approval of the minutes of the September 17, 2009 meeting and this passed unanimously with a verbal vote.                                 

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal vote to adjourn the meeting and the Board unanimously approved the motion to adjourn.                       

cc: S. Mufich, Neighborhood Services
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